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Comments of the San Francisco Public Utilities Commission (SFPUC) on the March 29th Public Workshop on Cap-and-Trade Regulation Amendments: Post-2020 Cap Setting and Allowance Allocation
Dear Sir/Madam:
The SFPUC supports the California Air Resources Board’s (CARB’s) continuing efforts to reduce greenhouse-gas (GHG) emissions in 2050 to a level 80% below California’s 1990 GHG emissions.  This goal is consistent with San Francisco’s own Climate Action Strategy and its adopted Electricity Resource Plan goal of achieving a zero-GHG electric system for all of San Francisco by 2030.
 Today’s comments focus on the SFPUC’s role as an Electric Distribution Utility (EDU) providing almost 1,000,000 megawatt hours (MWh) of 100% GHG-free electricity to San Francisco’s municipal customers and selected retail customers. 
CARB’s March 29th workshop laid out CARB’s initial thoughts regarding the framework for allocating cap-and-trade allowances for the post-2020 time-period.  Based on these comments the SFPUC; 
· Supports the continued allocation of allowances directly to EDUs;

· Supports CARB using the existing 2020 allowance allocation formula as the starting point for determining the post-2020 allocation of allowances; 

· Is concerned over CARB’s proposal to directly allocate to industries allowances associated with their electric usage; and

· Supports CARB’s recognition that the wide-spread deployment of electric vehicles (EVs) may require the electric utility sector to receive additional allowances and that this option also be made available for all other forms of electric transit.
Each of these points is elaborated on further below.   The SFPUC recognizes that this is the start of a longer-term process and looks forward to continue working with CARB to finalize these proposals.  

CARB Should Continue to Directly Allocate Allowances to Electric Distribution Utilities (EDUs)

CARB is proposing to continue allocating allowances directly to EDUs, a position the SFPUC supports.  The direct allocation of allowances not only helps EDU customers mitigate the higher costs they otherwise would incur as a result of the cap and trade program but also recognizes the substantial role that CARB has assigned to the electric sector in reducing GHG emissions.  As outlined in CARB’s AB32 Scoping Plan, California’s electric utilities are responsible not only for achieving California’s Renewable Portfolio Standards (RPS) and energy efficiency standards but also ensuring that there is sufficient electric energy to support the on-going electrification of stationary and transportation sources.  
 CARB Should Use the Existing 2020 Allowance Allocation Formula as the Starting Point for Determining the Post-2020 Allocation of Allowances

The initial allocation of allowances to the electric utilities for the 2013-2020 time-period was largely worked out through consensus among the parties and reasonably reflected the needs of each electric utility.  The initial allocation also addressed the SFPUC’s concern that any allocation recognize those electric utilities such as the SFPUC that have already reduced their GHG emissions significantly below those of other electric utilities.  
CARB is proposing to use the existing 2020 allocation of allowances as the starting point for allocating post-2020 allowances and then ramp down the allocation as needed to meet CARB’s 2030 GHG-reduction targets.  
The SFPUC supports this approach.
CARB’s proposal also leaves open the possibility of revising the post-2020 allocation formula to recognize significant changes such as the closure of nuclear power plants or the closure/end of contract for coal-fired power plants.   Any changes to the 2020 allocation should be strictly limited to major and significant events.   CARB should not seek to unravel the overall allocation formula established for the 2013-2020 period. 
CARB’s Proposal to Directly Allocate to Industries Allowances Associated with their Electric Usage Needs to be Studied Further
CARB is considering directly allocating to industries the allowances associated with their electric usage rather than assigning them to the electric distribution utility as is currently done.  CARB already uses a similar approach to directly allocate allowances associated with natural gas used by industries.  The SFPUC has several concerns and questions regarding this proposal as it relates to electric energy.
 First, it is unclear what purpose would be served by this change as the CPUC and local regulatory authorities have already largely considered this issue in allocating allowances and setting rates.   For investor-owned utilities (IOUs), the California Public Utilities Commission (CPUC) has already established processes to allocate the revenues from their sale of allowances to affected industries.  Unlike the IOUs which are required to put all of their allocated allowances up for auction, POUs may either put their allowances up for auction or retain them to meet their own compliance obligations.  In this case, the affected industries would also receive the benefits of allowance revenues through the POU’s electric rates being lower than otherwise.
Secondly, implementation of this proposal will be complex as it would require CARB to “update energy- and product-based benchmarks to include purchased electricity emissions before [the] post-2020 allocation”
 for each of CARB’s 32 industrial classifications and 78 sub-groups..
  
Third, unlike natural gas or other process fuels used by industry, all of which have a similar GHG-emission profile, there is no connection between an industry’s electricity usage and its GHG intensity.  The GHG-intensity of electric energy supplied to industries depends entirely on their energy supplier.  Thus the GHG-intensity of the electricity used by an industry could range anywhere from zero to 1,500 pounds of GHG per MWh depending upon the resource portfolio of their energy supplier.  Generically utilizing CARB’s default emission factor for electric generation (942 lb/MWh) which itself is purposely set high by CARB
, would end up over-allocating allowances to industries relative to the statewide average GHG emission rate for electric utilities.  Even if CARB uses the statewide average GHG emission factor for the electric industry it would still end up unfairly allocating the same amount of allowances to an industry regardless of  whether that industry was served by a utility with high GHG-emissions or by a utility that has zero- or low-GHG emissions.   
Adopting a “one-size fits all” approach for each industry would thus inefficiently allocate allowances.  A better approach may be to retain (and refine if necessary) the existing system where EDUs can allocate allowance revenues.      

CARB Should Continue to Explore Providing Additional Allowances to Electric Utilities if the Deployment of Electric Vehicles (as Well as Other Forms of Electric Transit) Exceed Expectations
CARB recognizes that the widespread deployment of electric vehicles (EVs) may require the electric utility sector to receive additional allowances.  The SFPUC supports the concept of providing additional allowances for this purpose.  CARB should also consider expanding this allocation process to the widespread deployment of other forms of electric transit such as electric buses and light-rail vehicles.  The SFPUC is the electric provider to the nation’s largest fleet of GHG-free electric buses as well as San Francisco’s MUNI light-rail system.  The expansion of existing electric bus service and the electrification of additional bus lines both offer the same GHG-benefits and increased electric load that the deployment of EVs does and mass transit should be treated on an equal basis.

At the March 29th workshop CARB did not provide any additional details as to the threshold of EV penetration above which additional allowances could be allocated.  The SFPUC looks forward to CARB developing this proposal further.   

Conclusion

The SFPUC appreciates CARB providing an opportunity to comment on its post-2020 proposals to achieve California’s GHG reduction goals.  The SFPUC looks forward to continuing to work with CARB as it further develops its proposals. 
Please feel free to contact me at (415) 554-1526 or at jhendry@sfwater.org if you need any further information.

Sincerely,

James Hendry, Acting Manager, 
Regulatory and Legislative Affairs
San Francisco Public Utilities Commission 

cc:
Barbara Hale, Asst. General Manager, Power


Michael Hyams, Manager, Policy and Administration


Theresa Cho, Deputy City Attorney

� San Francisco currently is served by Pacific Gas & Electric (75%), the SFPUC (17%), and various energy service providers (8%).  The SFPUC serves all municipal load in San Francisco (e.g. City Hall, fire/police stations, schools, SF General Hospital, SFO) as well as redevelopment load located at Treasure Island and Hunters Point. San Francisco’s Community Choice Aggregation (CCA) program, CleanPowerSF, will begin serving electric load in San Francisco with its planned start-up in May.


� CARB March 29th Workshop Presentation, Slide 19


� Based on Tables 8.1 and 9.1 of the Cap and Trade regulations 


� The default emission factor is based on the “marginal” emission rate of gas-fired generation in the Pacific Northwest and is purposely set above the average emission factor for all California electric generation. 
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